Natural Sciences Chairs Council

April 4, 2011
1:00-2:55 p.m. BI-104

Minutes
Priorities for the Year: 

Projects Supported by Council of Chairs: Secure outside funding for the Peer Advisor Center, Use of social media for the college, Initiate the Scherba Lecture Series, Bring the UC Water Archives online at CSUSB, Open the observatory
Projects to be worked on by Council of Chairs:  Department chair involvement in the dean search, Continue to support faculty who are trying to obtain grants, Make plans for CNS Museum, Continue to increase international exchanges
Approval of minutes for March 21, 2011 – Approved as distributed.
Informational Items

1. Announcements by Chairs 
Terry – He asked if anyone knew at what point does the department have to get approval of a course that has a percentage of it taught online. No one knew the answer.
2. Announcements from Administration

a. Faculty-Staff campaign March 14th – April 29th – The campaign is still ongoing. 
b. Panic buttons for staff offices – Lory has entered the requisitions for the panic buttons last week. Purchasing should be placing the order soon.
c. Summer targets and plans – The dean didn’t get any revisions from the chairs, so the targets and plans were approved as distributed from the last meeting.

d. Board of Trustees meeting – Karnig reported that there were conversations on possibly moving all second bachelor’s degrees to CEL except for nursing and computer engineering. They are also considering to move all online programs to CEL as well. There was a discussion about online courses in the CSU system, and a proposal may go before the board in May.

e. Budget update – The chancellor stated that there will be approximately 4,000 less personnel than there was in 2008. Governor Brown is going to try and put his initiatives on the November ballot. If so, we could be without a budget for up to six months. 
f. Lower division courses – There was a discussion on the possibility CSUSB adjunct faculty teaching lower division courses at San Bernardino Valley College and Crafton Hills College in the summer. The courses would be CSUSB courses that would give the student credit here, and they would be taught on their campuses. Those courses would not be open to CSUSB students. There is going to be a conference call on Wednesday between CSUSB and the two community colleges to discuss further this proposal.
g. Projected University targets for 2011-12 – Karnig announced that the university target for the fall will be 14,606 and this fall we were at 13,726. For the winter it will be 13,843 and this wear we were at 13,312. The spring target for next year will be 13,165 and right now the university is at 13,000. These new targets will increase the target by700-800 FTES over what we did this year, while facing the prospect of a huge budget reduction. Our current target for next year is 13,850. President Karnig is planning for 13,880. The dean told the chairs to take, for preliminary planning, the percentage hike from this year to next into consideration when planning for next year. 

Action Items:  

Discussion Items:
1. Scheduling Update – George 
Spring – Classes started today. Census is on April 22nd.  
Summer – Priority registration begins on May 9th. 
Fall 2011 – Priority registration begins on May 26th.
2. Selection of the Mace Bearer – The selection will be tabled until the next meeting.  
3. Retain software program – Doreen Hatcher visited and reported that she is using a communications software program called Retain. This program allows her to send specific emails to students that are “at risk”. The program also allows her to track if the student opens the email and responds to it. Two classes that have been identified in our college are BIOL 100 and MATH 110. The Early Academic Alert System sends a survey to faculty teaching those two courses and asks them to identify students they think may be at risk of failing the course due to poor grades, attendance or behavior problems. Doreen then gave a demonstration of the survey online and showed us how the program tracks the results of the surveys. She also asked if there are additional courses that the chairs would like to have tracked through this retention system. A brief discussion followed, and a few of the chairs identified some courses for the dean to submit.
4. 2011-12 Budget planning (see attachment) – The dean discussed the attached table with theoretical budget cuts of 5.25%, 12.5%, and 20% for each department if the cut was across the board. Renee is currently working with the ASCs to determine rollover amounts. There was also a spreadsheet attached that showed criteria for evaluating the departments for budget cut consideration. The criteria listed on the spreadsheet were the number each department’s majors, annualized FTES, and degrees awarded since 2006 broken down by year. The dean asked if the chairs would like additional criteria added for consideration. An extended discussion followed.
5. Status of faculty recruiting 
a. Chemistry – A candidate will be on campus on Thursday. The department hopes to make a decision by next Monday.
b. Biology – The department is in conversation with two of the candidates and each of them has other offers on the table. 
c. Nursing – They are negotiating with a candidate for the chair position and the 2nd search for a faculty member failed.
6. Construction Projects – George
Observatory – Telescopes will be installed on April 18th.
Garden near pool and fitness center – More trees have been planted, but no flowers have been planted yet. Completion date is the end of April.
Nursing laboratory addition – The project should be completed by mid April. 
